CLINTON COUNTY SOLID WASTE COUNCIL MEETING

Clinton County Courthouse
100 E. State Street, Suite 1500
St Johns, MI 48879
TUESDAY- JUNE 18, 2019
5:30PM

AGENDA

1. Call Meeting to Order
2. Approval of Agenda

3. Approval of Minutes: March 19, 2019 – Attachment 1
4. Approval of Per Diem Vouchers 
5. Public Comment
6. Activity Report Review – Attachment 2
7. Proposed 2020 Budget – First Draft – Attachment A

a. Please note that employee costs have not yet been entered and this report is in no way final.

8. Rural Recycling Advisory Council annual report – Attachment B
9. St Johns Lions Club Quarterly Report – Attachment C
10. Other Business
a. Waste Wizard – ReCollect has helped launch our new search tool.

11. Adjournment

To request accommodations or materials in an alternative format, please contact Randy Avery at (989) 224-5121 or TDD users within Clinton County may dial 9-1-1 for general county services or use Michigan Relay 1(800)-649-3777 or the National Relay Number of 7-1-1 no later than 48 hours prior to the meeting.

ATTACHMENT 1
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE CLINTON COUNTY SOLID WASTE COUNCIL (SWC) HELD TUESDAY, MARCH 19, 2019, AT THE DEWITT CHARTER TOWNSHIP HALL, 1401 WEST HERBISON ROAD, DEWITT, MICHIGAN  48820

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Charity Little, John Maahs and David Seeger 

MEMBERS ABSENT:
Bruce Delong and Mark Simon 

STAFF:
Kate Neese, Coordinator, and Therese Koenigsknecht, Secretary – Dept. of Waste Management

GUESTS:
Tonia Olson and Charles Hauser – Granger

1.  CALL MEETING TO ORDER:

In the absence of SWC Chairman Delong, Vice-Chairman Seeger called the meeting to order @ 5:35 pm. 

2.  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  The Pledge of Allegiance was given to the flag of the United States of America.   

3.  ELECTION OF OFFICERS: 

Nomination of Chairperson:  SWC Vice-Chair Seeger opened the floor for Chairperson nominations. Member Maahs made a motion to nominate Member Bruce DeLong for Chairperson, supported by Member Little.  Motion carried.

Nomination of Vice-Chairperson: SWC Vice-Chair opened the floor for Vice-Chairperson.  A motion was made by Member                                       Maahs to nominate Member Dave Seeger for Vice-Chair, supported by Member Little.  Motion carried.

Nomination of Secretary:  A motion was also made by Member Seeger, supported by Member Maahs to nominate Member Little as Secretary.  Motion carried.    
4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Vice-Chairperson Seeger asked for any additions/deletions to the agenda.  A motion was made by Member                     

Maahs supported by Member Little to approve the agenda as submitted.  Motion carried.   
5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES - December 11, 2018:  A motion was made by Member Maahs, supported by Member Little to approve the minutes from the Solid Waste Council meeting of December 11, 2018.  Motion carried.   
6. APPROVAL OF PER DIEM VOUCHERS:  A motion was made by Member Maahs, supported by Member Little to approve the per diem vouchers as submitted.  Motion carried.   

7.  PUBLIC COMMENTS:  

Ms. Olson introduced Charles Hauser, new Community Relations Coordinator and stated due to several retirements, reorganization has taken place.  Ms. Olson stated the Granger invoices will now itemize the fees that are passed onto customers, which is required through state law.  The Wood Street generation station is currently down due to LBWL doing maintenance work.  She and Mr. Hauser will be meeting tomorrow morning, March 20, 2019 with County Administrator Ryan Wood and DWMC Kate Neese, to discuss a study/report of 34 landfills in the state and the concentration and leaching of PFOS.  Member Maahs inquired about Granger’s footprint over the next 25 years, both geographically and industry-wise, in terms of broadening the singular impact in the future.  Ms. Olsen stated their current CEO, Keith Granger, has the company on a growth trajectory and does not see a growth/interest too far outside of Michigan.  Ms. Olson also spoke about solar connectivity to landfills; as cover materials are designed with solar capabilities.   

8.  ACTIVITY REPORT REVIEW – ATTACHMENT 2 

DWMC Neese stated she will meet with the Commissioners this month to approve and accept the annual site agreements for the upcoming recycling and reuse events in April and September.  She also updated the SWC on various dates to collect Unused and Unwanted Medication Disposal Programs such as:  RecycleRama on April 13th; Clinton County Clean Community Event on April 27th; and June 21st at Sparrow Clinton Pharmacy.  The DWM shared a booth with Eaton, Ingham Counties, Delhi and Meridian Townships and provided handouts at the Lansing Home and Garden Show from March 15th – March 18th along with compost bins and rain barrels.  Meridian Township is holding their event also on April 27th.  Document Destruction Day always takes place the Saturday after Tax Day and his hosted by Friedland.  

The Rural Recycling Site invoices have been mailed out to the 4 host communities and the cost of business continues to go up, which means the County’s share will continue to increase.  

Environmental Education Director, Chris Hewitt, was unable to attend the meeting tonight. DWMC Neese stated Mr. Hewitt has signed up the third school, in Clinton County, for the Michigan Green School Award.  They are Dewitt High; Middle and Herbison Woods Schools.  He will also be working at the Dewitt Community Showcase tomorrow evening.  

9. LION’S CLUB RECYCLING SITE QUARTERLY REPORT – APPENDIX A

DWMC Neese stated packets included information from the Lion’s Club Recycling Site.  

10. 2018 RURAL RECYCLING SITES COSTS & TONNAGE – APPENDIX B  

DWMC Neese stated invoices were mailed to Rural Recycling Sites partner communities for the Rural Recycling Advisory Council will meet on Tuesday, June 26th.  A report summarizing annual costs and activities, over the last several years, will be presented and community input sought on future cost-share contributions.  

11.  OTHER BUSINESS:

DWMC Neese reported that Jim’s Rubbish received a court order to apply for a special use permit (SUP), to become a transfer station within the County as he is not a licensed transfer facility.  DWMC Neese met with Bath Charter Township Planning and Zoning Director, Brian Shorkey, prior to this first meeting.  If they approve the SUP, it will be turned over to DWMC Neese and she will present it to the Board of Commissioners.  

DWMC Neese stated she and Mr. Hewitt are both active members of the Michigan Recycling Coalition (MRC).  Conference is coming up in May.  She also continues to attend local municipal meetings and other groups.    

DWMC Neese stated that the Board of Commissioners has approved the DWM to move forward with a company called, ReCollect, to digitize the Garbage Guide at an approximate cost of $2400 per year to support it.   

DWMC Neese also stated the Board of Commissioners has approved the purchase of outdoor recycling bins.  The DWM will be contacting all six (6) high schools in Clinton County, after the April events, with an agreement.  The DWM would fund the receptacles; however, the school would be in charge of servicing, maintaining, and promoting them.  The receptacle is made out of weather-resistant recycled plastics at a cost of $1400 for each 2-piece set.  Ms. Olson inquired as to where the funds were coming from and DWMC Neese stated this is money from the DWM’s fund balance.  DWMC Neese also stated that it’s very important for the DWM to continue having recycling growth in Clinton County.  Member Seeger remarked on how the fund balance is used as well and Member Maahs noted that these efforts to have recycling at sporting events, may become an incentive to turn into a broader recycling effort inside of the schools.     

DWMC Neese stated she received the 2018 Lions Club final report. She noted their tonnage is up and the Lion’s Club is doing a good job submitting their invoices/information in a timely fashion.  The 2018 Rural Recycling Sites shows the tonnage has increased at those three (3) sites.  She noted the final costs for 2018 went up substantially from 2017 and is expected to continue as such.   

DWMC Neese asked SWM members their thoughts on hosting the next meeting, scheduled for Tuesday, June 18, 2019 @ 5:30 pm, in the Department of Waste Management’s new conference room in Suite #1500.  Also, the Tuesday, December 17, 2019 meeting will take place in the DWM Conference room @ 5:30 pm.      
12.  ADJOURNMENT:  

There being no further business, it was moved by Member Maahs, supported by Member Little, to adjourn the meeting at 6:13 pm.  

____________________________________

___________________________________

                           Chairman



Kate Neese, Waste Management Coordinator 

___________________________________                                                                                                                                                          

Therese Koenigsknecht, Recording Secretary

ATTACHMENT 2

Clinton County Department of Waste Management

Second Quarter Activity Report

June 2019
This report is prepared by Kate Neese, Clinton County Waste Management Coordinator, to update the Clinton County Solid Waste Council (SWC) and stakeholders on activities of the Department of Waste Management (DWM). It highlights activity conducted in the second quarter of this year and is intended to facilitate discussion when the SWC meets on Tuesday June 18, 2019. The meeting will be held at 5:30 PM at Clinton County Courthouse, 100 E. State Street, Suite 1500, St Johns, MI 48879.
Administration

Local Municipal Meetings
Ms. Neese continues to attend as many local municipality meetings as she can in an effort to introduce herself and promote the department’s recycling & education programs.  She is a member of the Clinton County Assessor’s Association and attends a couple of the Clinton County Township Officer’s Association meetings each year to further networking and promotion efforts.  
2020 Budget Recommendations
	Table 1.  2020 Budget in Summary

	Administration
	NA

	On-going Collection Programs
	$94,000

	Special Collection Programs
	$79,792

	Promotional Efforts
	$7,500

	Education Programs
	$2,800

	Outreach Programs
	$1,600

	Illegal Dumping
	$600

	Solid Waste Council
	$2,100

	Outdoor Recycling Program
	$25,000

	
	$213,392


The 2020 recommended budget has been entered and details will be shared at the next Solid Waste Council meeting.  As of this time, administration has not entered employee & administration costs into the system, so a full report cannot be given.  A rough draft is included as Attachment A.  All Departments are required to submit their budget by May 31st and the Board of Commission adopts the entire county’s next year budget in October.  

2020 proposed expenses are available in Table 1.  A fund balance transfer will be recommended to provide support for the Rural Recycling Program and the polystyrene collection program at the St. Johns Lions Club.  An additional $25,000 has also been requested for a second round of the outdoor recycling bins program.
The bulk of the DWM revenues come from the Landfill User Fee Agreement with Granger which generates $.25 in funding for every cubic yard of waste disposed of in Granger’s landfills.  This rate has remained unchanged for 30 years.  On average, landfill user fee revenue has generated $400,053 per year over the last five years.  Table 2 below provides an overview.
	Table 2. Landfill User Fee – Annual Revenue Projections vs. Actual 2012 to 2018
	

	
	2012
	2013
	2014
	2015
	2016
	2017
	2018

	Cubic Yards Jan-May
	524,385
	262,337 
	598,194
	600,214
	641,446
	638,593
	644,423

	% Change Jan-May
	-29%
	-50%
	56%
	1%
	7%
	-1%
	1%

	Estimated Annual Revenue
	$350,000
	$300,000
	$300,000
	$300,000
	$315,000
	$315,812
	$343,406

	Actual Annual Revenue
	$372,368
	$323,494
	$402,585
	$382,133
	$399,279
	$407,246
	$409,022


Future Landfill User Fee Revenues and Status of Fund Balance

The DWM has a healthy fund balance and I recommend utilizing some of it in 2020 as originally noted above:  to support recycling services offered through the Rural Recycling Program, St. Johns Lions Club Recycling Center and the Clean Community Events and to support the outdoor recycling bin program.
Our fund balance as of December 31, 2018 was $906,247.12.  
Collection Programs & Special Events

Spring Collection Events

Clean Community Event 

The spring event was held April 27th from 8:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. in St. Johns at the Clinton County Road Commission.  More than 110 volunteers signed up to participate, not including contractors, and 608 households were serviced. Summary information is provided in the tables below.
	Table 3.  Clean Community Event 2017 thru 2019 Collection Data (lbs.)

	 
	4/27/19
	9/15/18
	4/21/18
	9/30/17
	4/22/2017

	# of Households
	608
	210
	550
	268
	550

	Hazardous Waste
	21,326
	15,113
	28,580
	17,417
	33,475

	Motor Oil & Anti-freeze
	14,200
	6,424
	10,949
	6,696
	11,305

	Medications
	492
	208
	391
	654
	704

	Electronic Waste
	31,342
	9,276
	43,403
	12,722
	34,825

	Scrap Metal
	22,460
	-
	18,380
	-
	29,740

	Books
	3,690
	1,650
	3,440
	1,850
	2,700

	Tires
	93,510
	-
	170,573
	-
	98,370

	Junk
	144,200
	7,000
	168,000
	7,000
	280,000

	Yard Waste
	6,000
	-
	6,000
	-
	6,000

	Total In Pounds
	337,220
	39,671
	450,016
	46,339
	497,119


 Table 4 below identifies the costs to offer these services.  Slightly more than $6,400 in revenues was received to cover costs to handle trash, Freon appliances and electronics.  Hazardous waste continues to account for the greatest cost in offering the event, followed by trash.  
	Table 4.  Clean Community Event Costs 2017 thru 2019

	 
	4/27/19
	9/15/18
	4/21/18
	9/30/17
	4/22/2017

	Hazardous Waste
	$12,735
	$11,419
	21,468
	$11,030
	$20,047

	Junk
	$7,936
	$386
	$7,119
	$375
	$6,030

	Electronic Waste
	$2,920
	$1,157
	$4,444
	$1,417
	$3,741

	Equipment Rental
	$125*
	$0
	$5,634
	$0
	$5,878

	Wages
	$1,105*
	$1,540
	$1,846
	$1,544
	$2,872

	Miscellaneous Expenses

(inc postage, printing, ads)
	$4,322*
	$1,353
	$8,723
	$1,465
	$5,584

	Tires
	$0
	$0
	$0
	$0
	$0

	Oil & Antifreeze
	$2,556
	$250
	$250
	$250
	$250

	Freon Appliances
	$700
	$0
	$450
	$0
	$950

	 Total
	$32,399*
	$16,105
	$49,934
	$16,081
	$45,352


*Not final – still waiting for some bills.
Rural Recycling Sites & Advisory Council
An annual meeting of the RRAC has been traditionally held in June each year.  You may remember that last year it was decided to only call a meeting if changes were being proposed to the contract.  Members will be encouraged to contact the DWM Coordinator with any questions.  The annual report has been created and will be presented the Clinton County Board of Commissioners for review, comment, and filing.  It will also be distributed to all municipalities and a link to the report will be shared on the County website.  Please refer to Attachment B for more information on the status of the Rural Recycling Program, the proposed 2020 service plan, and information provided to members.
Regional Recycling Coordinating Committee
The DWM continued to work on outreach projects with Tri-County R2C2 including participating in an informational booth at the Michigan State University Home Show.  Feature articles continue to be submitted for publication to local newspapers, and a regional website and Facebook page is maintained to promote recycling services and agencies in Mid-Michigan.

Summer Special Collection Events 

The Clinton County Department of Waste Management is actively planning for summer events.  For more information or to learn about other disposal and recycling options that may be available, call 989-224-5186, send an email to conserve@clinton-county.org or visit on line at www.clinton-county.org and look for the link to the Department of Waste Management.

  

Medication Disposal Programs

Protect your family, pets, the community and the environment by properly disposing of unwanted or expired medications through one of the programs noted below. Do not put medications “down the drain” or in the trash. They can end up in surface waters and negatively impact local ecosystems. The preferred disposal option is through special events which ensure safe disposal through incineration.

Saturday September 14th from 8:00am to 1:00pm at the Free for Fall Event at the Granger Facility located at 16980 Wood Road (driveway #5) in Lansing.  Be sure to black out personal information but leave the drug name visible!
Saturday September 28th from 9:00am to Noon at the Clinton Community Health Fair at Agro-Culture Liquid Fertilizer, 3055 W. M-21 in St Johns.  Be sure to black out personal information but leave the drug name visible!

Friday December 13th from 2:00pm to 5:00pm at the Sparrow Clinton Hospital Pharmacy at 901 S. Oakland Street in St. Johns.  Be sure to black out personal information but leave the drug name visible!
Free For Fall Event
September 14th from 8:00am to 1:00pm at Granger on Wood Road in Lansing
The Clinton County Department of Waste Management is planning for the Free for Fall Event to be held on September 14th in Lansing (Driveway #5).  This valuable event assists residents to recycle or properly dispose of many household generated waste items.  Items accepted include household hazardous waste, farm & landscaping chemicals, motor oil & antifreeze, unwanted & expired medications, electronic waste, books & phonebooks.  There is a $10 fee for each television and computer monitor – everything else is accepted free of charge.  NO tires will be accepted at this event.  This event is also open to small businesses; however, additional fees do apply for hazardous and electronic waste items. Disposal fees are waived for volunteers! 

Education, Outreach & Promotional Activities

Education Report
Submitted by Chris Hewitt

Mr. Hewitt is delighted to announce that two schools in Clinton County received state recognition for their environmental efforts during the 2018-2019 school year. The Michigan Green School Recipients were DeWitt High School & DeWitt Middle School, both receiving the highest classification of the award for doubling the necessary points needed to qualify. 

Between Schavey Road Elementary and DeWitt Middle School, Mr. Hewitt conducted 22 classroom presentations in support of the DeWitt schools celebration for Earth Day. Now that the school year is over, the department is busy preparing environmental programs for the summer in partnership with multiple summer camps in St. Johns & DeWitt. The department has also been collaborating with Eaton County and the Shiawassee Conservation District in the development of their own environmental education lessons for their summer camps. 
Other Items of Note
Our department, in collaboration with our contractor ReCollect and our MIS office, launched the new search tool called the Waste Wizard in late May.  This search tool is being featured on the County’s home page and the department’s landing page on the County’s website.  The Waste Wizard is a live, searchable version of our printed Garbage Guide.  Staff has access to the backend of this database so we can make real time edits as needed throughout the year.  Response has been pretty positive so far and everyone is encouraged to check it out at www.clinton-county.org.  
After over 31 years of service to Clinton County, our secretary, Therese Koenigsknecht, is retiring at the end of July.  It is a very bittersweet time in our office as we wish her the best but begin interviewing to fill the position.  Please make sure to give Therese your regards when next you see her.  
Please see Attachment A for the Proposed 2020 Budget and Attachment B for the Rural Recycling Advisory Council Annual Report.  Attachment C is a copy of the most recent report created by our department from information provided to us by the St Johns Lions Club Recycling Center.
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